BELBROUGHTON PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT 2012-13
Chairman’s overview of achievements

It has been a very busy year for the Council - with one or two unexpected events like a collapsed wall!
Activities have included:

· Improvement of the footpath from Belbroughton Recreation Ground to the school – the Council has had very positive feedback about this from school parents and other users

· 3 grit bins were replaced in Fairfield after the original bins warped and all 10 bins around the parish were kept topped up for use during the new year cold spell

· Keeping parish green areas tidy- including grass cutting, gardening and bulb planting 

· The lengthsman has continued his excellent work on checking road drains and preventing flooding, cleaning and clearing road signs and siding out footways

·  Meetings have been held in both Belbroughton and Fairfield during the year and the Council has been pleased to welcome residents in both venues 

· The Jubilee grants to Belbroughton Recreation Ground and Fairfield Village Hall have come to fruition. There is now an excellent  small meeting room at the Rec. which the Council is using for some meetings and a new efficient heating boiler  in Fairfield’s Hall  

Major issues 

Some major issues have also been dealt with:

i. The Council decided not to proceed with consulting residents on setting up two separate Parish Councils one for Belbroughton and one for Fairfield. 

ii. The collapsed wall on Queens Hill in Belbroughton caused some significant disruption at the start of the year. The Council had temporary repairs done as quickly as possible so that the road and footway could be reopened. Since the site is in the Conservation Area the final repair needs planning approval but the Council hopes the repair will be done by the early autumn. Temporary repairs and the traffic lights cost £11,000. The Council anticipates that the final stage of the work may cost around £25,000. The repairs will be funded initially from the Council’s reserves. When the final costs are known the Council will decide  whether to try to replace all or part of these reserves over the longer term. 
iii. The Local Government Boundary Commission’s proposals for new District Council wards caused  major concerns- originally because of the proposal to place Bell Heath in a ward with Romsley, Frankley and Hunnington and then when revised proposals included Fairfield in a ward with Romsley. The final outcome- a new ward with two District Councillors covering Belbroughton, Clent, Bournheath and Romsley- is preferable to the previous proposals. The consultations undertaken by the Commission and their subsequent changes of plan demonstrate that concerted community action can make a difference if the case is well argued and well supported.  
Looking ahead: issues for the current year include continued improvements to parish green areas, including some exciting ideas to improve Belbroughton village green (there will be more about this in the parish magazine); the letting of the parish meeting room on Hartle Lane in Belbroughton to generate additional income for use in the parish (as well as providing a new arts resource for the village if the tenant’s plans come to fruition); and the installation of 3 new street lights in Belbroughton to improve lighting of key areas.
Farewells

The Council has already paid tribute in the Parish Magazine to Councillor Nick Hartill who sadly died in April. His contribution to the Council especially to planning matters is keenly missed. 

We are pleased to be welcoming Paul Margetts to the Council in September as a Councillor for Belbroughton ward. 

Very sadly, the Council is also saying farewell to its Clerk, Katie Limm, at the end of August 2013 after 6 years in post. Katie has done a terrific job in this time. Apart from the Lengthsman, the Clerk is the Parish Council's only paid employee. The Clerk also holds the post of Responsible Financial Officer which entails important legal and financial  responsibilities. 

Belbroughton, Bell Heath and Fairfield together comprise Belbroughton Parish Council’s area. The Council’s business is comparatively complicated, with significant tenanted land assets and large cash investments as well as much day to day business to manage (both planned and unplanned). Under the broad descriptive accounting heading of "Administration", the Clerk prepares for all the meetings, and this often means writing papers on quite complicated and sometimes contentious issues and keeping Councillors on the straight and narrow when decisions are then to be taken. The Clerk is responsible for ensuring that the follow-up happens, with other councils and bodies, with contractors, with local residents and with Parish Councillors. 

Katie has done all of this with unfailing clarity, diligence and diplomacy. Each Parish Councillor is aware of just how much she has done for the community and they are all very grateful. The Parish Council wishes Katie a fulfilling and happy retirement.
A successor has been appointed and the new Clerk’s contact details will be available on the Council website by the end of August.
Finances
The Council’s total income for 2012-13 was just over £71,000. Of this £55,000 came from the parish precept and £3,000 from the County Council to fund the lengthsman scheme. Residents may have noticed that the Council Tax they paid towards the parish council precept went up by 6.4% for a band D household. This was not because of an increase in the amount of money the Parish Council requested – the Council has held the precept at £55,000 for 3 years.  Changes made by Central Government to the benefits system resulted in a reduction in the local tax base for 2013/14. To offset the impact on parish residents’ council tax  the Government provided grants to district councils to be passed on to the parishes. Bromsgrove District Council notified Belbroughton that its grant would be £3,800. However the District then reversed its decision and held onto the parish grants – resulting in the increase in residents’ bills. Bromsgrove District Council has the dubious distinction of being one of only two Councils in the country which failed to pass on the parish grants.  The District has said that it will pay the grant in time for the 2014/15 tax year- so the Council hopes that this will be honoured. If residents have any questions or want to raise concerns about the District’s approach to this they should contact their District Councillors.
The Parish Council’s other income (£13,000 in total) came from a County Council grant (£1,500) approved by former County Cllr Ed Moore for footpath work, rents mainly from the Council’s 86 acres of agricultural land and on leasing Fairfield Recreation Ground to Fairfield Villa football club (£8,700) and interest on the Council’s investments (£2,800). Income from rents and investments is used mainly to fund capital grants to parish bodies and parish projects.
Spending in 12/13 on ‘Ordinary’ items covered the Council’s day to day administration, open spaces and footpaths, street lighting and maintenance grants to parish organisations. Maintenance grants of £600 each were paid to Fairfield Village Hall, 
Belbroughton Church Hall and Belbroughton Recreation Centre; £1,000 to Belbroughton Recreation Centre towards external maintenance  and the insurance costs of the new skatepark; and £1,800 to the Parochial Church Council for churchyard maintenance and the maintenance of the Holy Trinity church clock. 

The table below indicates the main areas of spending.
	Ordinary spending
	£

	Administration, including the Clerk, rents for meetings, insurance, and audit costs
	23,000

	Communication, including newsletters  & memberships 
	2,600

	Councillors’ expenses & training
	   200

	General Maintenance items
	   300

	Maintenance grants to parish bodies
	4,600

	Meeting room costs
	   500

	Open spaces, including grass cutting, lengthsman, emptying dog bins and improvements
	9,000

	Street Lighting
	6,300

	Queens Hill Wall repairs and traffic measures
	11,000

	Other contingency items 
	2,000

	
	

	Total
	59,500

	
	


From the Council’s rental and investment income £3,200 was spent on the footpath from Belbroughton Recreation Ground to the school and £3,400 was paid in grants to parish bodies and organisations offering a service to residents of the parish. Capital grants are generally offered towards one-off costs and for up to 50% of the total cost of the item or project. Those paid in 2012-13 were:
· Belbroughton Recreation Ground- £450 items for new meeting room
· Belbroughton Church Hall - £1,300 new windows
· Fairfield Village Hall - £924 ramp for Barton Room entrance 
· Fairfield First School - £423 new outdoor storage facilities
· Bromsgrove and District CAB- £200

Grants of £1,000 each have been carried forward for Belbroughton cricket club and Holy Trinity Church until their plans come to fruition.

The Jubilee grants to Belbroughton Recreation Centre and Fairfield Village Hall were not paid from the 2012/13 year’s income but from the Council’s reserves.

The Council’s capital fund reserves at the end of March 2013 stood at about £230,000. Of this about £13,000 is committed to unclaimed grants and new street lights. The costs of the Queens Hill wall repairs will also have to be funded from capital – at least initially.  
Planning

The Planning Committee considered 39 applications during the year - down on the 64 applications considered in the previous year. 
Approval was given for Nash works development in Belbroughton – 10 x 3 bedroom houses plus 2 live/work units. Work has started on this development. The Council understands that work on the new houses on the old jewellery factory in Hartle Lane may begin in early 2014.
Veolia planning application
Although it was submitted just after the end of the period covered by this report, the major application by Veolia for an Incinerator Bottom Ash (IBA) recycling facility at the Sandy Lane/Madeley Road site in Fairfield merits a mention. The Council organised a well attended public meeting in June to publicise the issues and to encourage residents to submit comments to the planning authority.  

The Parish Council’s submission to the County Council has highlighted its concerns about locating this industrial facility in the Green Belt, about the safety of IBA, the potential impacts on local residents and businesses and about the processing of IBA over the aquifer which supplies water to local homes. 
Belbroughton Parish Footpaths
The footpath wardens, Lynne and Paul Hardcastle, have provided the following summary of their work in 2012/13.  
The main feature of the year was that their activities were largely dictated by the adverse weather conditions. This resulted in excessive growth of hedges and trees around the parish footpaths and the wardens undertook a concentrated brushcutting programme – spending 55 hours in all on this. In addition repairs were undertaken to stiles and waymark posts and fallen trees were removed.
A successful new development was that the wardens received assistance from a student on the Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme. He was able to assist with the installation of new steps on the walk up to Hurst Farm and Hill Farm. A new gate was also installed at Hurst Farm.
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In the current year the footpath wardens are planning 

· Ongoing maintenance and brushcutting
· Further use of the DoE Scheme and Community Payback (work by offenders undertaking community service)
· Step flight between Hill Farm and Hockley Brook Road
· More new steps in identified locations
· Drainage project on path to Hurst Farm
The Parish Council is very grateful to Lynne and Paul for all the hard work they do, on an entirely voluntary basis, on behalf of the parish. Anyone who would like to volunteer to assist them on larger projects or wants to report a problem with footpaths should contact the footpath wardens on 01562 730511.
Council Meetings and Communication
The Council meets on the first Monday of the month (except in August and allowing for bank holidays) with Planning and Finance Committee meetings on each third Monday. Meetings are held in Belbroughton Recreation Centre and the Barton Room at Fairfield village hall on a 2:1 month basis – the 2nd and 16th September meetings will be in Fairfield and the October and November meetings in Belbroughton.
Residents are welcome to attend all meetings and to raise issues with the Council or comment on items on the agenda. The agendas are posted on the notice boards in Belbroughton, Fairfield and Bell Heath. Minutes of meetings can be found on the Parish Council website (www.worcestershire.gov.uk/Myparish).

If anyone would like to receive information about Council meetings and local issues by Email then please send your E-address to the Clerk at belbroughtonpc@live.co.uk.
The Council will use this address only to send you information about the Council or local issues and will not disclose your address to anyone else.

Councillors contact details

Belbroughton Ward
 James Bradley 11 Drayton Rd, Belbroughton, 

DY9 0DX 01562 731025 

jmbradley10@btinternet.com
Ian Dalziel 57, High Street, Belbroughton 

DY9 9ST 01562 730187 

ianandsudalziel@yahoo.co.uk
 Allan Hood (Chairman of Agricultural Holdings Committee) 

Fiveways, Quantry Lane, Belbroughton DY9 9UY 01562 710755 

a.t.hood@btinternet.com 

John Kitson (Chairman of Finance Committee) 

39 Holy Cross Lane, Belbroughton, DY9 9SH 07525 462465 

john@jkitson.me.uk 

Scott MacDonald 33 Nash Lane, Belbroughton DY9 9SW 07872 607391 

scott4belbroughton@gmail.com
Dave Roberts (Vice Chairman) 

43, Holy Cross Lane, Belbroughton DY9 9SH 01562 730518 

Davelindaroberts@tiscali.co.uk 

Paul Shotton 19 Woodgate Way, Belbroughton, DY9 9TL 01562 730846 

paulrbshotton@gmail.com
Fairfield Ward
 Karen Green (Council Chairman) 99 Stourbridge Rd, Fairfield, B61 9LY 01527 875967 

krgrn5@aol.com 

Carol Hine 28, Stourbridge Road, Fairfield 

B61 9LS 01527 873072 

carol.hine1@btinternet.com
Ann Ince (Chairman of Planning Committee) 

Orchard Farm, Stourbridge Road, Fairfield, 

B61 9NQ 01527 874715 

richard.ince@btconnect.com 

Trevor Jones 42 Mount Rd, Fairfield, B61 9LW 

tpajones@aol.com 01527 833774 

Alan Mabbett 26 Yew Tree Lane, Fairfield 

B61 9LT 01527 871103

alan.mabbett@btinternet.com
Chris Scurrell 16 Yew Tree Lane, Fairfield, 

B61 9LT 01527 876485 

c.scurrell@bromsgrove.gov.uk 
Clerk to the Council

(until 31.8.13) Katie Limm 01527 871411 k.limm@btinternet.com
(from 1.9.13) 
belbroughtonpc@live.co.uk    
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